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The Capacity for Research and Advocacy for Fair Taxation 

(CRAFT) program was developed through collaboration be-

tween Oxfam Novib (ON), Tax Justice Network-Africa (TJN-A) 

and national partner organisations in Uganda, Mali, Senegal, 

Nigeria, Ghana, Egypt and Bangladesh with a view to achieve 

accountable, fair and pro-poor tax systems.  

 

The issue of tax is gaining momentum globally and so far 

CRAFT has achieved encouraging results. CRAFT increasingly 

provides a platform for dialogue between a variety of stake-

holders – including Revenue Authorities, Ministries of Finance 

and Members of Parliament - realizing they have a common in-

terest: raising and using taxes in their country in a fair way.  

 

So far the first phase of the program (2012-2015) has been 

supported by the International Tax Compact (ITC), the Euro-

pean Union, the Dutch Government and Oxfam Novib. With this 

Program Framework we aim to seek funds for the April 2015 – 

March 2018 period. Besides the initial countries of implementa-

tion we are planning to expand to Tunisia, Morocco, Niger and 

Pakistan and we are open to including other countries when 

opportunities arise.  

 

This document outlines the overall program framework. Oxfam 

Novib plans to continue allocating part of its own resources in 

advancing our goals on fair taxation and we are open to discuss 

how we can build synergies with interested funding partners. 

 
 

More info and updates can be found on www.maketaxfair.net  
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LIST OF ACRONYMS 
AND ABBREVIATIONS 

ACCRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS 

AEC Alternative Espaces Citoyens  
(Alternative Citizen Space) – Niger NGO 

ARMP Autorité de Régulation des Marchés Publics 
Authority of the Regulation of Public Procurement 

AU  African Union
CAD-MALI Coalition des Alternatives Africaines Dette et Développement  

(African Alternatives Coalition Debts and Development program) 

CAFO Coordination des Associations et ONG Féminines du Mali  
(Coordination of NGO’s and Women’s Associations of Mali) 

CBO Community-Based Organization 

CISLAC Civil Society Legislative Advocacy Centre 

CNTS Confédération Nationale des Travailleurs du Sénégal  
(National Confederation of Senegalese Workers) 

CSO Civil Society Organization 

DGIS Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs 

EA Espace Associatif 

EC European Commission 

ECESR Egyptian Centre for Economic and Social Rights 

ESCR Economic, Social and Cultural Rights 

FDI Foreign Direct Investment 

FTI Fair Tax Index 

GDP Gross Domestic Product 

GFI Global Financial Integrity 

GRA Ghana Revenue Authority  

GSB Groupe de Suivi Budgétaire (Budget Monitoring Group) 

IBP International Budget Partnership 

IMF International Monetary Fund 

ITC International Tax Compact (supported by the German Government) 

JTB Joint Tax Board

LRA Lord's Resistance Army 

MEL	 Monitoring, Evaluation & Learning

MDG Millennium Development Goals 

MENA Middle East and North Africa 

MOU Memorandum of Understanding 

MP Member of Parliament 

NBR National Board of Revenue 

NGO Non-Governmental Organization 
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OBI Open Budget Index 

ODA Official Development Assistance 

ON Oxfam Novib 

OPEC Organization of Petroleum Exporting Countries 

PCQVP Publiez Ce Que Vous Payez (Publish What You Pay – PWYP)) 

PIT Personal Income Tax 

ROTAB Réseau des Organisations pour la Transparence et l’Analyse Budgé-
taire 
(Network of Organizations for Transparency and Budget Analysis) 

RTS Senegalese Radio and Television 

SEATINI Southern and Eastern African Trade, Information and Negotiations 
Institute 

SME Small and Medium-sized Enterprises 

SRO Statutory regulatory orders 

SUPRO Sushasoner Jonny Procharavizan (Campaign for Good Governance) 

TIN Tax Identification Number 

TJN-A Tax Justice Network – Africa 

TJNI Tax Justice Network International 

TOTS Trainer of Trainers 

TM Transparency Morocco 

VAT Value Added Tax 

UN United Nations 
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1 EXECUTIVE 
SUMMARY 
Many developing countries face problems in setting up a transparent and accountable tax 
system, which in turn, holds back progress in their economic and social development. 
The tax landscape in these countries is generally marked by deep-rooted unfair taxation 
policies and practices. This often leads to low domestic revenue collection, with a tax to 
Gross Domestic Product (GDP) rate in African countries stagnating around half the value 
of that of OECD countries. 
 
During the first 3 years of implementation of the CRAFT program, various examples of 
inefficient and unfair tax policies and practices were identified in the baseline surveys: 
Bias towards indirect tax and wage taxes; Negative effect of Tax Competition and under 
taxation of the extractives industries on tax collection; Large illicit capital flows due to tax 
avoidance and evasion; Negative perception of fiscal systems associated with poor 
governance and accountability, and mistrust of the Government seen as corrupted and 
mismanaged. Weak political institutions and low tax administration capacities are slowing 
down progress in making tax systems more transparent and accountable, and, as a 
result, further weaken civil society engagement in tax issues. 
 
OUR SOLUTION: MAKE TAX FAIR  
The Capacity for Research and Advocacy for Fair Taxation (CRAFT) programme, 
developed through collaboration between Oxfam Novib, Tax Justice Network-Africa (TJN-
A) and national partner organisations, aims to support fair tax policies and practices in 
developing countries. Our objective is to contribute to fair and pro-poor tax systems, more 
transparent and accountable fiscal policies and eventually the creation of more 
democratic states. In 2012, the CRAFT program was designed and has since then been 
implemented in seven focus countries: Uganda, Mali, Senegal, Nigeria, Egypt, Ghana 
and Bangladesh. So far, CRAFT has achieved encouraging results and we are planning 
to expand to new countries, such as: Pakistan, Niger, Morocco and Tunisia. 
 
Fair taxation is one of the most sustainable ways of financing development and ending 
aid dependency. It is also an excellent tool that developing countries can use in order to 
improve their democratic governance, and ultimately, reduce poverty. Fair tax systems 
have a redistributive function that can help reduce inequalities when it is designed and 
administered in an appropriate way, especially through the progressive taxation of 
income and wealth. 
 
Our vision is that fair taxation will be achieved when active citizens contribute to the 
design and monitoring of fair tax systems and hold their governments to account. On the 
country level, lead partner organisations form the starting point for change as they 
mobilize other Civil Society Organizations (CSOs), citizens and media and initiate 
demands on transparency on tax revenue regulation, denounce cases of corruption, 
evasion and unjust tax exemptions. 
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OUR STRATEGIES  
The CRAFT program is build on the following five main intervention strategies: 
1. Research is key to evidence-based advocacy and essential for convincing authorities 
and mobilizing people. Through our studies, CRAFT contributed to a better understanding 
of tax issues and provided a firm basis for both the civic education and advocacy 
campaigns. In the coming years we will be moving towards a common research 
framework for the periodic assessment of country tax systems, which will make our work 
even more effective. In 2015 Oxfam Novib will fund a pilot of this common framework in 
three countries. We also want this framework to include a series of indicators that can be 
used to showcase the relative fairness of the different country tax systems under review 
as part of the Fair Tax Index (FTI) project. 

2. Training: The CRAFT program aims to enhance the capacity within civil society organ-
izations as well as in grassroots leadership and in media to thoroughly understand what 
tax justice is about and how civic awareness and advocacy can strategically be undertak-
en. So far, training proved effective to enhance the knowledge, understanding and skills 
related to fair taxation of people. Moreover, the training meetings have significantly im-
proved the relationship between tax officials and CSOs, and created a platform to work 
together on tax issues and future advocacy. The next phase of the program will focus on 
increasing our outreach to reach more people, translate more training materials into local 
languages and adapt it to the local contexts, and finally, train people working both in tradi-
tional and new mass media to take tax justice into account in their daily work. 

3. Civic Education/Mobilization: Strategic civic awareness campaigns aim to influence 
public opinion through widespread awareness raising and mobilization, and in turn, stimu-
late social pressure to change tax policies and practices. Key in this process is the im-
provement of the relationship between citizens and tax officials. Some CRAFT countries 
(e.g. Uganda) already generated an impressive outreach and visibility of tax justice as 
well as sparked lively national and regional debates on the taxation system and current 
policies. Further progress should be made in establishing mechanisms for collaboration, 
linking up citizens and tax officials, and using media such as radio. In 2015, Oxfam Novib 
will fund a pilot program to support local campaigns in four countries using co-creation 
and structural mentoring techniques.  

4. Policy Advocacy: The program engages not only in targeted advocacy campaigns but 
also in political lobby with the state and builds national and international partnerships by 
participating in (global) networks and joint campaigns. CRAFT partners have been able to 
build positive and open working relations with, and assure active participation in CRAFT 
activities of most relevant political stakeholders. Through an effective and research-based 
policy advocacy strategy CRAFT partners have increased. 

5. Alliance and coalition building: It leads to a stronger local and global civil society. 
Three years of CRAFT activities resulted in a strong and still growing international 
CRAFT alliance. The pressure for significant reforms can be enhanced if advocacy and 
campaigns are supported by a wide network of allies. In addition, it will become increas-
ingly important to strengthen ties with other actors working in the field of Tax Justice. 

 
OUR ADDED VALUE 
Over the past 3 years, we have built a strong foundation for the CRAFT program. CRAFT 
provides a common framework within which we can jointly build our thematic expertise. 
The work we do is not isolated within one country, but is part of a larger (global) effort. 
CRAFT brings knowledge together and facilitates linking and learning between countries. 
Moreover, Oxfam’s coordinating role facilitates access to global tax expertise and links 
between local partner and global advocacy efforts. Oxfam, together with TJN-A, supports 
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the countries in organising research, policy advocacy and campaigns and also with 
project management and donor reporting skills. As a result the local partner 
organisations, as well as local Oxfam program staff, are increasingly more confident to 
take up a leading role in national tax debates and they are ever more recognised as 
knowledgeable counterparts for other CSOs and for (local) authorities. In the coming 
years we want to further capitalize on this strength and make sure we keep the 
momentum going by intensifying the linkages between local and global advocacy efforts. 
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2 CONTEXT 
ANALYSIS 
2.1 TAX POLICIES AND PRACTICES IN DEVELOPING 
COUNTRIES 

Tax revenues in developing countries fall short of what could be realistically obtained 
when analyzing their actual potential and capacity, both in terms of efficiency and 
progressiveness. During the past 25 years, tax revenues in sub-Saharan Africa have 
largely stagnated at levels around 15 percent of GDP. This is below half the percentage 
collected in the OECD countries. Exceptions in sub-Saharan Africa occur mainly in 
resource-rich countries, where revenue growth is mainly attributable to governments 
capturing benefits from natural resources.1 Many developing countries suffer from 
inefficient and inequitable tax systems. These systems are often supported by tax policies 
and practices related to poor governance and accountability of fiscal systems and 
underdevelopment of the social contract between state and society. As a result of these 
poor functioning tax systems there is rising inequality, underfunding of essential public 
goods, and some of the most fundamental human rights, such as the right to food, health 
or education, cannot be guaranteed by the state.  
 

 

Seatini Uganda: leaflet linking fair taxation to governance issues 

 
Currently extreme economic inequality has reached new historic levels in many countries, 
and the problem is increasing2. There is evidence that chronic inequality stunts long-term 
growth3 and makes it more difficult to reduce poverty.4 Fair taxation is one of the most 
sustainable ways of financing development and ending aid dependency. Tax also has a 
redistributive function which can help reduce inequality when it is designed and 

                                                            
1 Tax Justice Network Africa (2011) ‘Tax Us If You Can, Why Africa Should Stand Up For Tax Justice’. 
http://taxjusticeafrica.net/content/tax-us-if-you-canwhy-africa-should-stand-tax-justice, (see Annex 1)   
2 R. Fuentes-Nieva and N. Galasso (2014) ‘Working for the Few: Political capture and economic inequality’, 
Oxford: Oxfam, www.oxfam.org/sites/www.oxfam.org/files/bp-working-for-few-political-capture-economic-
inequality-200114-en.pdf   
3 A. Berg and J. Ostry (2011) ‘Inequality and growth: two sides of the same coin?’ Washington, D.C.: IMF staff 
discussion note. 
4 M. Ravallion (2005) ‘Inequality is bad for the poor’, World Bank policy research working paper 3677, Washing-
ton, D.C.: Development Research Group, World Bank 
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administered in an appropriate way, especially through progressive taxation of income 
and wealth.  
 
The CRAFT program was developed with a view to achieve accountable, fair and pro-
poor tax systems. During the first 3 years of implementation of the CRAFT program, 
various examples of inefficient and unfair tax policies and practices5 were identified in the 
baseline surveys from the 7 focus countries.6 They can be grouped as follows.  
 
2.1.1 BIAS TOWARDS INDIRECT TAX AND WAGE TAXES 
Generally, domestic revenue mobilization policies in developing countries are biased 
towards indirect taxes (like Value Added Tax – VAT) and wage taxes while making 
insufficient use of capital taxes (wealth, property, capital, land taxes). On the one hand, 
the prevalence of small scale agriculture and the (urban) informal sector weakens the 
effectiveness of indirect taxes, such as consumption tax.7 On the other hand, indirect 
taxes affect the poor much more negatively than the middle- and upper-class as these 
taxes take a larger share of the income of a poor person, who thus pays 
disproportionately more - contributing to increased inequality. 
 
2.1.2 TAX COMPETITION AND EXTRACTIVES 
Many developing countries have used incentives to attract international companies, 
including in the extractive industries. These include tax exemptions and tax holidays, tax 
deferments, de facto control of national infrastructure such as railways, ultra-low royalty 
rates and excessive generous access to water, timber and land. These incentives are 
often bundled-up with minimal regard for human and environmental standards. Many of 
these concessions are negotiated exclusively between multinationals and government 
ministers with little citizen or parliamentary consultation.8 Tax Competition (around the 
globe) and under taxation of the extractives industries (mainly in Africa) both have a 
negative effect on tax collection. 
 
Developing countries have adopted lower import tariffs (due to free trade agreements) 
causing substantial losses in trade tax revenue. Foreign investors play potential host 
developing countries against one another to obtain tax advantages, tax holidays, cheap 
land, special subsidies and exemptions from regulations in exchange for Foreign Direct 
Investment (FDI). Evidence suggests that large corporations are paying less tax on profits 
earned through their operations in developing countries than elsewhere.9 This puts local 
businesses at an unfair disadvantage and undermines the development of the domestic 
private sector, which is again essential for domestic job creation. The biggest problem 
with most tax advantages and exemptions are the poor transparency and public 
accountability standards surrounding them. At times members of the executive branch 
are given powers to grant exemptions, sometimes even against the spirit of the national 
constitutions. Without transparency it is not possible to determine whether the FDI influx 
is worth the loss in taxes. 
 
The extractive sector and the export of mineral and petroleum products is also primarily 
based on foreign direct investment and dominates the economies of a substantial number 

                                                            
5 We define a fair tax system as follows: (1) progressive and serves as a mechanism to redistribute income in a 
gender sensitive way (2) refrains from and eliminates tax exemptions and incentives to the elite and (3) tackles 
causes of illicit capital flight and tax evasion by international companies and the wealthy. 
6 Key Fair Tax issues from CRAFT Country Baseline Studies, Phase 1 on www.maketaxfair.net.  
7 CDPR/SOAS, Why has domestic revenue stagnated in Low-Income Countries? November 2009 
8 Tax Justice Network Africa (2011) ‘Tax Us If You Can, Why Africa Should Stand Up For Tax Justice’. 
9 CDPR/SOAS, Why has domestic revenue stagnated in Low-Income Countries? November 2009 
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of African countries. Many natural resource discoveries are currently taking place in 
Africa while poorly negotiated mining contracts can potentially hurt state revenue 
collection for decades to come. The mining and trade sectors in these countries will likely 
also evade billions of US$ in taxes as profits are channelled out of countries through 
various fiscal constructions. Studies on the overall contribution of mining to national 
development of low and middle income countries, in particularly the fiscal terms under 
which FDI operates, have shown the following main points of concern (1) fiscal regimes 
for FDI often imply revenue losses for host countries, (2) fiscal policies often lack 
sufficient ambition to encourage foreign firms to create local linkages within the host 
economy and support the development of locally owned enterprises to participate in the 
mining value chain; (3) the allocation of public resources does not pay adequate attention 
to the developmental concerns of  communities located in mining areas and who are 
always most directly affected by the negative social and environmental spill offs of the 
mining industry. So far the most promising results of society-government-mining industry 
interaction are around revenue transparency. 
 
2.1.3 LOOPHOLES: TAX AVOIDANCE AND EVASION 
There is a direct link between the current global financial architecture (including tax 
havens), free trade agreements, the domestic resource shortage and the inadequate 
outreach and quality of the essential service delivery of national governments. Oxfam has 
calculated that at least $18.5 trillion is hidden by wealthy individuals in tax havens 
worldwide, representing a global loss of more than $156 billion in tax revenue.10 Rich 
individuals and the business community use complex schemes to exploit taxation 
loopholes, often involving tax havens, and aggressively avoid taxation. Profits are 
laundered by transferring profits to another territory in which there is either no tax or a 
lower tax rate. Other tax evasion and avoidance mechanisms include: transfer-pricing, 
trade mis-invoicing, re-invoicing, licensing, corporate restructurings and informal bribes. 
According to the Washington DC based NGO, Global Financial Integrity (GFI), illicit 
financial outflows from all developing countries in 2012 were close to 1.3 times the size of 
total $789.4 billion Foreign Direct Investment (FDI), and 11.1 times the size of total $89.7 
billion Official Development Aid (ODA), that these countries received that particular 
year.11 Even more shockingly, GFI estimates that developing countries lost close to $6.6 
trillion due to illicit financial outflows between 2003 and 2012.12 
 
2.1.4 POOR GOVERNANCE AND ACCOUNTABILITY AND THE SOCIAL 
CONTRACT 
Tax is not a new concept in the culture of most African rural communities. Historically, tax 
was collected by force and often came with abuse and humiliation of the individual 
subject to tax. This grim and painful history is part of the collective memory of many 
African societies and has, generally speaking, clouded the perception of tax. Nowadays, 
most fiscal systems in Africa are associated with poor governance and accountability 
structures (both in tax collection and in allocation of public investment), and are generally 
perceived to be corrupt and mismanaged. Ordinary citizens, especially poor people, often 
mistrust their government’s intentions and judge it negatively because of lack of 
transparency and failure to deliver. As a result, many people understandably feel left 
outside of the development and economic growth process. Why should ordinary citizens 
pay tax if their leaders hide their wealth offshore? Willingness to pay tax is very 
dependent on citizens’ return on investment and is crucial for building the democratic 
legitimacy of states. Research by Nic Cheeseman and others has confirmed that citizens 
who have more positive perceptions of government performance through the provision of 

                                                            
10 “Tax on the “private” billions now stashed away in havens enough to end extreme world poverty twice over” 
(Oxfam Media briefing, May 2013) 
11 http://www.gfintegrity.org/report/2014-global-report-illicit-financial-flows-from-developing-countries-2003-2012/ 
12 http://www.gfintegrity.org/report/2014-global-report-illicit-financial-flows-from-developing-countries-2003-2012/ 
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quality public services such as health, education and sanitation are more committed to 
tax norms and have become more willing to pay tax. Thus, a sense of social contract is 
necessary and for this people have to experience the benefit from tax revenues as well. 
 

2.2 WEAK CIVIL SOCIETY ENGAGEMENT ON TAX 
ISSUES 

There is a serious capacity constraint amongst CSOs and citizens in the field of tax 
analysis and advocacy. Years of training and advocacy by organisations like Global 
Financial Integrity (GFI), TJN-A and others have increased global awareness of the 
magnitude of domestic tax revenue losses. CSOs thus have started to demand trans-
parency on tax revenue regulation and enforcement, monitor state expenditures and 
denounce cases of corruption, evasion and unjust tax breaks. In Tanzania, for example, 
CSOs have successfully lobbied to secure domestic revenue from gold mining and in 
Bolivia similar successes were achieved by civil society on taxing the energy industry. 
However, in general there still is a substantial lack of capacity in the technical-fiscal 
domain, which holds advocacy efforts and developed CSO alliances from being fully 
effective. Oxfam partners in the Middle East and North Africa (MENA), and Sub-Saharan 
Africa and Asia want to strengthen their knowledge and awareness on the impact of tax 
injustice and sharpen their advocacy and campaigning capacity to demand accountable, 
fair and pro poor tax systems. By enhancing civil society’s knowledge, research, alliance 
building and advocacy capacity, a joint agenda for change can be developed that will 
strengthen local and global campaigns on, for example, country-by-country reporting and 
mobilizing civil and public pressure for tax justice. 
 

In sum, tax revenues are essential for development but are structurally falling short of 
their potential as in practice tax evasion and capital flight are widespread. The 
indirect tax bases are often too narrow and taxation is not well embedded into the 
social fabric of society itself. Tax is not solely to be viewed as a technical matter – it 
is at the centre of nation building politics and social justice and at the heart of the 
social contract between citizens and the state. Tax shapes government legitimacy 
and promotes public accountability to tax-paying citizens. However, presently weak 
political institutions and poor administrative capacities pose big constraints. Impunity, 
corruption, fraud and capital flight are widespread. Even if the system is designed 
well, the regulatory environment is often weak and judicial enforcement is often 
subject to political whims and financial interests. The pressure on the Governments 
by multinational companies to grant tax advantages and exemptions is also high.  
 
There is a growing consensus emerging at international levels that recognize the 
space for improvements in tax justice. Governments in developing countries are 
stepping up to introduce tax reforms which will allow increases in tax revenue. Oxfam 
research13 found that improving tax collection could potentially raise $269 billion 
annually, an amount that would have been sufficient to cover 60% of the financing 
requirements for achieving the Millennium Development Goals. The challenge is to 
include progressiveness, fairness and redistribution in all new tax reforms that are 
designed. For this to happen, space for citizen participation is crucial, while facing 
corporate and elitist pressures. Civil society needs to be empowered with tax 
knowledge and practical advocacy skills to claim their rightful place in the political 
processes.                                                               

13 “Progressive taxation, towards fair tax policies” (Oxfam, September 2011) 
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3 RATIONALE 
3.1 BACKGROUND OF THE CRAFT PROGRAM 

The CRAFT program was developed through collaboration between Oxfam Novib (ON), 
Tax Justice Network-Africa (TJN-A) and other country based partners. Both Oxfam Novib, 
TJN-A and partners had experience working on fair taxation issues, but there was a 
strong shared notion that by building a fair tax program together we could achieve more 
than by working in isolation. Key to CRAFT is working according to a common approach, 
building alliances and joined learning to improve eachothers’ capacity by peer support. 
With the start of the CRAFT program in January 2012, a unique global consortium was 
built to increase research and advocacy capacity of civil society for fair taxation in several 
targeted countries in Africa, the Middle East and Asia (Uganda, Mali, Senegal, Nigeria, 
Ghana, Egypt and Bangladesh) with a view to achieve accountable, fair and pro-poor tax 
systems.  
 
The issue of tax justice is gaining global momentum and so far CRAFT has achieved 
encouraging results. On the country level CRAFT increasingly provides a platform for 
dialogue between varieties of stakeholders – including Revenue Authorities, Ministries of 
Finance and Members of Parliament - realizing they have a common interest: raising and 
using taxes in their country in a fair way. The CRAFT initiative started in 2011, during that 
year the first three global stakeholder meetings were held in January, February and 
December. These meetings involved a participatory process to develop and elaborate the 
project plan between the CRAFT consortium and all stakeholders. The implementation 
phase started in January 2012 based on a consolidated annual action plan, budget and 
reporting. The consortium partners are all organisations directly involved in the 
management and implementation of the CRAFT program. The Lead Consortium partner 
is Oxfam Novib. In this capacity, Oxfam is responsible for the overall management of the 
program, all communication with donors and for proper management and distribution of 
funds. In the first years a generic project proposal (May 2011) formulated the objectives, 
results and activities. All implementing members formulate and implement an action plan 
and budget annually. Twice a year we aim to organize a CRAFT stakeholder meeting to 
plan for the upcoming half year and exchange lessons learned. At country level projects 
are implemented by a local lead organisation in cooperation with the local Oxfam Country 
Office. After the signing of the CRAFT Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) in Entebbe 
in July 2012, the global consortium was up and running and the implementation of 
CRAFT started to pick up speed. 
 

3.2 TAKING STOCK OF ACHIEVEMENTS AND 
LESSONS LEARNED IN THE FIRST THREE YEARS 

Between January 2012 and the end of 2014 the CRAFT program was implemented with 
financial support from the Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs (DGIS), the International Tax 
Compact (ITC), European Commission (EC) and Oxfam Novib’s own funding resources. 
At the end of 2014 we organised a stocktaking process. Through mail and a series of 
skype sessions with the teams in the CRAFT countries we looked back at the first 3 years 
of implementation. These sessions, in combination with strategy meetings that are held 
twice a year and the external evaluation of the EC funded work in Uganda resulted in the 
following findings. 
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Research 
Research is key to evidence-based advocacy and essential for convincing authorities and 
mobilizing people. CRAFT contributed to a better understanding of, and insight in, tax 
issues in Uganda, Nigeria, Ghana, Mali, Senegal, Egypt and Bangladesh. Fourteen 
baseline studies and action researches generated an impressive amount of new tax 
(justice) knowledge and data, providing a firm basis for both the civic education and 
advocacy campaigns. The research has proven to be helpful in developing advocacy 
papers and campaign materials. Also at regional and global level, research outcomes 
contribute to stronger advocacy arguments for more fair and just tax systems. We have 
concluded that it will remain highly relevant to do periodic reviews updating the baselines 
and also to continue with specific indepth research into country specific fair tax issues. So 
far it has proven to be complicated to sufficiently address gender issues in the analysis of 
tax systems. In order to strengthen this aspect we plan to work together with women 
organizations and reach out to experts who will be able to help us incorporate gender 
better into our program. 
 
What we have learned is that having a common research framework for the periodic 
assessment of country tax systems would make our work even more effective. It would 
facilitate consistency in research, peer review and quality support and would also make it 
possible to make comparisons over time and between countries, which would contribute 
to a clear evidence base for advocacy at a global level. To support the advocacy work, 
we also want the common research framework to include a series of indicators that can 
be used to feed into a visible tool to showcase the relative fairness of the different country 
tax systems under review. The work on the visible tool is called the Fair Tax Index (FTI) 
project. First steps were taken in Uganda where the Southern and Eastern African Trade, 
Information and Negotiations Institute (SEATINI), TJN-A and Oxfam worked with a 
consultant on methodological questions. Preliminary research on FTI indicators, carried 
out by TJN-A in February-March 2015, will be used as a second building block. The 
report will be available end of April 2015. The outcomes of this work will be shared with 
the FTI advisory group, during the semi-annual Strategy Meetings and will be published 
on the CRAFT website.  
 
We also learned that there is a growing need for printed materials, necessary to reach a 
wide audience. Additionally we need to make sure that research data are periodically 
updated, especially in case of changed fiscal policies. Finally, since we experienced that 
finding good researchers in the field of tax justice can be difficult, there is a need for an 
Africa/Asia wide database of recommended researchers who are known for their work, 
commitment and output. 
 
Training 
CRAFT Tax Justice trainings and meetings proved effective capacity building events, 
which greatly enhanced the knowledge, understanding and skills related to fair taxation of 
around 250 people from various regional, national and international organizations (Non-
Governmental Organizations (NGOs), Community Based Oorganizations (CBOs), tax 
authorities). Besides increasing the participants’ knowledge, people also commented that 
the training meetings have significantly improved the relationship between tax officials 
and CSOs and created a platform to work together on tax issues and future advocacy. 
 
With regards to training, the need was identified to further increase our outreach to civil 
society organisations, both in the capitals as well as in the regions and municipalities. 
Especially for training people in rural areas, it is necessary to translate more training 
materials into local languages and where needed adapt it to the local contexts. In 
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addition, besides capacity building to civil society, we should also expand our training to 
include more policy makers and tax authority representatives and also organise training 
sessions for trade union leaders. Finally, we should increase our efforts to train people 
working both in traditional and new mass media to take tax justice into account in their 
daily work.  
 
Training modules should be revised and where needed updated to take new policies and 
practices into account and also to include a section on how unjust tax policies and 
practices (like tax evasion and illegal financial flows) operate in practice.  
 
Civic Education/Mobilization 
Especially CRAFT Uganda resulted in an impressive outreach and visibility of tax justice 
as well as sparked lively national and regional debates on the taxation system and 
current policies. These debates were stimulated by good media coverage of the tax 
justice issue and campaign by all major national newspapers, various radio stations 
(spots and talk shows) as well as by TV programmes, which was made possible with EC 
funding.  
 
In order to maximise the voice of citizens in tax processes, mechanisms should be 
established for collaboration and linking up citizens and tax officials. The successful use 
of the radio in Uganda to reach a wide audience should be explored further in other 
CRAFT countries. 
 
So far centralised support (by Oxfam Novib and Tax Justice Network Africa) for local civic 
education and popular campaigns has been given on a case by case manner. It would be 
good to set up support in a more structural manner. In 2015, Oxfam Novib will fund a pilot 
project to support local campaigns in four CRAFT countries using techniques of co-
creation and structural mentoring. This should be rolled out to the other countries, 
depending on sufficient funds. 
 
Policy Advocacy 
One of the greatest merits of all CRAFT partners is that, despite their critical opinion on 
the current tax system and policy and their strong call for change, they have been able to 
build positive and open working relations with, and assure active participation in CRAFT 
activities of, most relevant stakeholders like Revenue Authorities, Members of Parliament 
and Ministries of Finance. Without question, this will prove beneficial for realizing 
proposed policy changes at a later stage.  
 
Advocacy with regards to tax incentives should be focussed on pressing for transparency 
and rationalization of the incentives programs and for regional harmonization to avoid 
race-to-the-bottom scenarios. In addition, advocacy related to the informal sector should 
focus on broadening the tax base while making sure small traders are not over-taxed. In 
general, training and support with regards to the development of an effective advocacy 
strategy, power analysis and research based policy alternatives needs to be intensified 
and undertaken in a more structural way. 
 
Alliance Building 
Three years of CRAFT activities have also resulted in a strong and still growing CRAFT 
alliance. Semi-annual global CRAFT meetings enabled alliance partners to exchange 
experiences, discuss strategic issues and build mutual confidence. Since many tax 
issues are trans-boundary, regional or even global action is needed.  
 
On the national level and within the CRAFT group, alliance building has also made 
significant progress. It was identified that continued investments are needed to 
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consolidate the national tax justice platforms and alliances. The pressure for significant 
reforms needs to increase and for this it is needed that advocacy and campaigns are 
supported by a wide network of allies. The groundwork for this is laid, but more time is 
needed for it to pay off. There is also general consensus that the semi-annual CRAFT 
Strategy Meetings are core to the mutual learning and relationship building among the 
CRAFT partners. We should make sure that these meetings will continue to be a 
structural part of CRAFT.  
 
In addition, now that we have established this firm basis, it will become increasingly 
important to strengthen ties with other actors working in the field of Tax Justice. Many of 
these ties already exist and Oxfam, TJN-A and the country based partners have strong 
working relations with many of these actors. We should make sure that CRAFT 
capitalizes these ties and increases the number of joint activities.   
 
Overall 
Over the past 3 years, we have built a strong foundation for the CRAFT program. We 
have engageged with numorous citizens, civil society actors, media and government 
staff, furthering the idea that tax is not solely a technical issue, but that thinking about 
how to organise a country’s tax system is core to democracy. We are sure that all this 
positively influences tax policies and practices; however we have not yet been able to 
make this link sufficiently explicit in our monitoring and reporting. In order to get people 
rallied behind our call, we need to focus more on telling our story. We need to personalise 
the issue and make the people understand how the changes in tax policies and practices 
we push for have changed communities and people’s lives. For this we plan to invest 
more in our capacity to document our success stories and share how our actions and the 
actions of our stakeholders (allied CSOs, active citizens, media, tax officials, policy 
makers) have been instrumental in these changes. First steps at documenting this better 
were done recently during our March 2015 Strategy meeting in Dhaka, Bangladesh, 
where we had interactive sessions to discuss key achievements per country. An overview 
of the key country achievements is summarized in Annex 2. 
 
A second point of attention was identified during the June 2014 CRAFT Strategy Meeting 
in Naivasha, Kenya, where participants concluded that more investments are needed in 
communication and showcasing our acquired expertise and using this in our civic 
education, advocacy and alliance building. For this purpose we have the website 
www.maketaxfair.net, which has undergone extensive updates in 2014-2015. In addition, 
various countries level partners have published materials communicating our analysis 
and fair tax recommendations. We have also learned that for good communication we 
need to dedicated staff time for communication tasks. 
 
As the group of francophone CRAFT countries is growing we should try to expand our 
efforts on communicating and making resources available in French. We have taken the 
first steps on this with hiring a French speaking trainee for the FTI and by hiring a 
communications intern with French as her mother tongue. We are planning to get the 
French version of the website online in the first half of 2015. 
 
We have seen that our partners in the countries do important work, even with limited 
funding. We know that our program is very ambitious and that it will be hard to achieve 
full level of funding for all CRAFT countries. Nevertheless, all partners agree that in order 
to really capitalize on what we have built so far we need to strive towards increasing the 
overall level of funding. As such, increasing our fundraising efforts is a key goal for the 
coming period. 
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3.3 POWER ANALYSIS 

We have developed a general power analysis for the CRAFT program which is described 
in the graph below. We will use this overall framework to do a yearly detailed power 
analysis with support from Oxfam Novib and TJN-A policy advisors in each country of 
implementation. Based on the outcomes of the country power analysis we will do periodic 
updates of the overall framework when needed. Based on this analysis the key target 
groups for training and advocacy will be selected.  
 
With regards to training we will identify:  

- Key tax administration and other civil servants that have a high potential of 
changing the way taxation policies are implemented in practice. They will be 
trained in discrepancies between tax policies and practices that have a negative 
impact on poor and marginalized people; 

- Key policy makers who, with the right knowledge, are able and willing to improve 
tax policies. They will be trained in fiscal technical aspects of fair taxation. 

- Key civil society staff willing and able to be a strong advocate for fair taxation. 
They will be trained in the fiscal technical aspects of fair taxation and will be 
trained in effectively advocating for fair taxation. 

 
With regards to advocacy the power analysis will indicate key lobby targets both on the 
national level and the local levels, and where relevant at the international level. A yearly 
advocacy strategy will lay out the specific advocacy aims, strategies and target groups. 
 
With regards to the civic education campaign we will develop a yearly civic education and 
mobilization plan. Basis for this plan is a research/citizen satisfaction survey with regard 
to how citizens, with a special focus on women and youth, relate to taxes. Through our 
civic education campaign we will, on the one side, target the overall general public as a 
whole and, on the other side, specific target groups relevant for the specific issues we will 
address in the country (e.g. market women, mineworker communities, neighborhood 
assemblies, etc)  
 

Power Analysis for CRAFT 

 

WHO? WHAT KIND OF CHANGE? WHY ARE THEY NOT MAKING 

THE CHANGE? 

HOW CAN WE PUSH 

THEM FOR CHANGE? 

NATIONAL 

GOVERNMENTS 

Improving tax policies (/laws) 

at national level 

Lack of knowledge 

Corruption 

Awareness raising 

Convincing 

Public scrutiny 

MINISTRY OF 

FINANCE 

Improving tax legislation Lack of knowledge, lack of 

awareness of alternatives 

Corruption 

Awareness raising 

Convincing 

Public scrutiny 

MEMBERS OF 

PARLIAMENT 

Improving tax legislation Lack of knowledge, lack of 

awareness of alternatives 

Corruption 

Awareness raising 

Convincing 

Public scrutiny 

LOCAL COUNCILS Improving tax policies (/laws) 

at local level 

Lack of knowledge 

Corruption 

Awareness raising 

Convincing, Public scrutiny 
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SUPREME AUDIT 

BODIES 

Audit revenue collection 

practices in order to identify 

malpractices 

 

Lack of knowledge about how 

they can play a role in this 

Awareness raising 

Convincing 

REVENUE 

AUTHORITIES 

Improve revenue collection 

practices 

Lack of knowledge 

Corruption 

Awareness raising 

Convincing 

Public scrutiny 

PRIVATE SECTOR Stop avoiding and evading 

taxes 

Changes not benefiting the private 

sector 

 

Public scrutiny, alliance 

building with parts of 

private sector that would 

benefit from improved tax 

policies and practices 

CIVIL SOCIETY By pressuring the national 

government and by 

pressuring private sector 

actors 

Need more knowledge to feed 

policy advocacy, training and civic 

education work 

Need more resources to do 

research and  training, policy 

advocacy and civic education 

work 

Need to be better networked with 

allies to push for change together 

Ensure sufficient financial 

support for research, 

training, policy advocacy, 

and civic education  

Ensure technical support to 

work on tax issues. 

TRADE UNIONS By mobilizing their 

constituency to put pressure 

on the national governments 

and private sector 

Lack of knowledge about how 

they can play a role in this and 

need to be shown how inequality 

and fair taxation is linked with the 

goals of trade unions. 

Need more links and alliance 

building with the fair taxation 

movement 

Training and alliance 

building 

OXFAM By pressuring the national 

government and by 

pressuring private sector 

actors 

Globally need to expand work on 

fair taxation in order to raise the 

impact 

Raise more resources and 

strengthen links between 

CRAFT and the inequality 

campaign (first year focus 

on corporate taxation) 

GENERAL PUBLIC / 

CITIZENS 

By pressuring the national 

government and by 

pressuring private sector 

actors 

Need more knowledge on the 

subject of revenue collection and 

need to be aware of their right to 

be involved in decisions on how 

revenue collection is organised. 

Civic education 

MEDIA By providing the general 

public with information about 

tax policies and practices 

they play a supportive role in 

citizen mobilization 

Media research can support 

civil society messaging. 

Need more knowledge on the 

subject of revenue collection, 

including more than the technical 

aspects 

Provide training on tax, 

also on concepts of Fair 

Taxation 
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RESEARCH 

INSTITUTES & 

UNIVERSITIES 

By supporting civil society 

messaging with relevant 

research data 

Are more focused on technical 

aspects of taxation, not about 

issues of fairness, equitability, 

inequality and social contract 

Awareness raising on 

concepts of Fair Taxation 

 
There are a number of actors that, so far, have not structurally been explored within the 
scope of the CRAFT program. Amongst others, there are the International Financial 
Institutions, regional bodies, and non-state leaders (a.o. religious) and other influential 
persons. Especially with regards to the role of the African Union (AU) and the Regional 
Economic Communities and the Intergouvernmental Authority on Development, we will 
explore increased involvement of our Oxfam Panafrica team in Nairobi (who have been in 
longterm partnership with TJN-A) in order to jointly address continental and regional 
policies on taxation. We expect that the main impeding factors will be lack of knowledge 
and political will and the prevalence of corruption. Influencing the AU and Ministers of 
Finance on the implementation of the recommendations from the report by the High Level 
Panel on Illicit Financial Flows may be a key strategic intervention. In 2015 we will 
explore these actors within the CRAFT group and where relevant add them to the power 
analysis graph and the Theory of Change. 
 

3.4 THEORY OF CHANGE 

OUR VISION OF CHANGE 
 
Our vision is democratic societies and accountable and responsive states where 
taxes are collected fairly, pro-poor policies are reinforced, inequalities are decreased, 
and ultimately the injustice of poverty is ended. 
 
Currently, the issue is that the way taxes are raised is not transparent and 
accountable, it is not fair for the poor (poor are taxed relatively hard) and there is not 
enough money raised because of tax avoidance and evasion to address the needs of 
the poor and counter extreme inequality. 
 
Therefore the change needed is increased domestic political & civic support for tax 
reforms and tax justice in the target countries to ensure tax systems are changed in 
such a way that the tax policies and practices are pro-poor and address extreme 
inequality, that they raise an increased amount of revenue and that the tax systems 
are transparent and accountable.  

 
We have the following theory to achieve this change:  
If we will improve the capacity of Civil Society to do research, training, policy advocacy, 
civic education and alliance building (both by improving knowledge and skills & 
availability of resources) and if we mobilize people, media and allies through training and 
civic education and actively engage in evidence based advocacy with the relevant 
government officials and other actors (both in-country and in the international dimension). 
 
Then we will see positive changes (pro poor / countering inequality) in tax policies and 
practices in the countries where we work and in the international tax frameworks. 
 
This is because we assume that positive engagement and evidence based advocacy 
with tax authorities and policy makers combined with public pressure and media 
engagement will lead to more and more politicians supporting these changes and more 
and more people demanding their rights.  
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In the CRAFT implementing countries we will update on a yearly basis a country level 
power analysis. Based on this we might add additional actors to the ToC, for example the 
private sector. At this moment there is already private sector engagement, however, not 
as intensive as our work with CSOs, government, media and citizens and differs per 
country. 
 
On the next page we have a graphical presentation of our ToC.  
The five strategies that we use within the CRAFT program, Research, Training, Civic 
Eductation, Policy Advocacy and Alliance Building are all described in more detail in 
paragraph 3.7. With regards to the main actors we engage with, authorities and policy 
makers, CSOs, citizens and media we have used the following numbers in the graph to 
indicate the different changes in the way they engage on tax issues: 
(1) Increased involvement in activities promoting fair taxation and increased knowledge; 
(2) Increased active citizen engagement and demanding rights with regards to fair 
taxation; 
(3) Changed tax policies & practices improving fair taxation. 
 

 

SUPRO/OXFAM - National Income Tax Day in Bangladesh, September 201414 
   

                                                            
14 On the 15th September 2014, the National Income Tax Day in Bangladesh, a number of CRAFT events was 
organized. SUPRO arranged a day long mobile campaign which started in front of the National Board of Reve-
nue office. Through the mobile campaign thousands of flyers were distributed across Dhaka city, reaching 
nearly 30000 citizens and massively increasing awareness about the tax justice campaign and the link between 
tax justice and achieving prosperity and progress for Bangladesh. 
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Theory of Change for CRAFT 
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3.5 OBJECTIVES  

Overall objective 
To enhance democratic accountability and achieve fiscal justice through fair 
(inter)national tax systems, which reduce inequality, fight profit shifting and avoid tax 
competition, leading to an increase in tax revenues and public expenditure for essential 
services. 
 
Specific Objective: 
To increase domestic political & civic support for tax reforms and tax justice by supporting 
and strengthening the capacity of CSOs in the target countries to effectively raise public 
awareness, engage with the state and advocate for accountable, fair and pro-poor tax 
systems that will lead to changed tax policies and practices in these countries increasing 
tax revenues fairly, improving transparency and refraining from tax revenue malpractice 
and social injustice. 
 

3.6 RESULTS 

Our program will lead to stronger civil societies in the target countries and international 
civil society alliances, by amplifying country-level issues to regional, continental and 
global tax policy issues and capitalize on potential international policy multiplier effects, 
which push for further tax justice and act as a movement. Depending on the availability of 
funds the following results (R) will be adjusted per country context: 

R1. By April 2018, increased research capacity, knowledge and awareness in more than 
#CSOs (from the implementing countries) on how the states, the private sector, civil 
servants and citizens deal with taxes at present and in the future. Gender analyisis is 
increasingly included in the research. 
 
R2. By April 2018, at least #CSOs (from the implementing countries) have been 
organized, mobilized and trained in technical-fiscal, advocacy and campaigning aspects 
of tax justice and engaged in policy advocacy, awareness raising, denouncing cases and 
pro-active participation at local, national and regional governmental levels.  
 
R3. By April 2018, around # million men and women are informed about the harmful 
effects of unfair and ineffective tax-related practices and its alternatives for more 
progressive taxation, through civil education to increase willingness to pay taxes.  
 
R4.  
- By April 2018, through joint advocacy and engagement with the stakeholders involved 

in tax issues (targeting # policy makers), the representatives and staff of the six 
country governments are informed about the harmful effects of unfair and ineffective 
tax-related practices, and a substantial impact is generated on tax policies and 
practices. 

- By April 2018: through joint advocacy and engagement the African Union and 
Regional Economic Communities in revision and development of progressive Tax 
policies and laws (# continental and regional polices revised/developed) that positively 
affect the African citizens and through which Africans can hold their Governments 
Accountable. 

 
R5. By April 2018, at least # new alliances, fair tax coalitions have been established to 
organize joint advocacy and campaigning activities, not only to the state but also towards 
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the private sector, for instance enhancing participation in the globally promoted country-
by-country reporting campaign. Women organizations will be included in the alliances. 
 

3.7 INTERVENTION STRATEGIES 

The CRAFT program is build on five main intervention strategies, corresponding to five 
result areas. These strategies will be applied in all implementing countries, though the 
focus might differ from country to country depending on the context and power analysis. 
Please find in the annex the country one-pagers to get an idea of what implementation 
may look like on the country level. Depending on the availability of funding we are 
planning to implement the project in 11 core countries, however if opportunities arise this 
can also be expanded to other countries with Oxfam programs. The five main intervention 
strategies are:  

1. Research: Building vital research capacity to gain good insights in the tax justice 
dynamics. The program will research the existing taxation policies and practices, 
detect the underlying trends and formulate a vision on what pro-poor and fairer 
taxation should look like in each country specifically. Although the common traits 
are similar, the tax situation and the specific issues to address and the best 
strategy to address them do vary greatly from country to country. Thus a tailor-
made approach is needed to set up a valid political and policy agenda on fair 
taxation.  

2. Training: Increasing the knowledge base of civil society, parliamentarians, 
journalists and others related to tax collection and evasion and avoidance issues. 
Enhancing subject-matter competence to create a critical mass of activists with 
proper knowledge on tax revenue and strategic advocacy will be undertaken 
through a participatory training programme. The program will enhance the 
capacity of civil society organizations, grassroots leadership and that of the 
media to build their understanding of the various dimensions of tax justice and 
how civic advocacy campaigns can be undertaken strategically. Activities will be 
based on a modular approach, attracting specialists in relevant fields (tied to the 
research) and relaying whenever possible on training of trainers to maximise 
impact.   
 

 

SEATINI - Trainers facilitating a neighbourhood platform meeting on fair taxation, Uganda, September, 2014 

 
3. Civic Education & Mobilization: Popular mobilization and civic awareness 

programmes, to provoke social pressure to change tax policies and practices 
wherever these are ineffective or unjust. The program will aim at raising the 
awareness of the public on concepts such as pro-poor and fair taxation systems 
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in view of promoting civic behaviours and increasing citizens’ willingness to pay 
taxes.  

4. Policy Advocacy: Engage in targeted policy advocacy to change tax systems: 
policies and practices. The program engages with the state in political lobby and 
builds national and international partnerships by participating in 
(global/regional/national) policy networks. Improved tax policies and practices 
and formal cooperation across multiple countries and levels of government are 
needed. 

5. Alliance Building: Alliance and coalition building to gain strength and synergy 
within civil society as change agents, both within countries and to gain in learning 
capacity through linking up regionally and globally.  
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4 PROGRAM 
ORGANISATION 
4.1 GLOBAL ADDED VALUE 

While setting up the CRAFT program in 2011/2012 and during the first three years of 
implementation the importance of working on fair taxation within a global network was 
consistently valued by all the partners involved. By combining our strengths and 
capacities with those of local partners we are building a strong track record on tax justice 
issues, we are expanding our thematic expertise and are an inspiration for each other. Up 
to now eight Global CRAFT Strategy Meetings, one regional (MENA) Strategy Meeting 
and 2 Global Training meetings were held. As a result the local partner organisations, as 
well as local Oxfam program staff, are increasingly more confident to take up a leading 
role in national tax debates and they are ever more recognised as knowledgeable 
counterparts for other CSOs and for (local) authorities. In the coming years we want to 
further capitalize on this strength and make sure we keep the momentum going by 
intensifying the linkages between local and global advocacy efforts. 
 
Oxfam Novib has a good track record in strengthening civil society organizations for 
advocacy on state finances, budget monitoring and accountability, transparency in 
various parts of the world and in global campaigns. The national partners have an 
impressive track record on community mobilization and advocacy for budget monitoring 
and expenditure tracking. Our joint subject-matter expertise and project managment 
experience brings together the required skills to effectively implement and manage this 
program. 
 
Strategies initiated at the global level are implemented by both Oxfam and TJN-A staff. 
Based on lessons learned from the first 3 years of implementation we have planned that 
for the period 2015-2018 we will focus on the following elements: 
- Sharpening the support on evidence-based advocacy and campaigning by shaping the 
support from TJN-A and Oxfam Novib lobbyists/campaigners in a more structural and 
mentoring way. Besides mentoring on the activity level, input and support will be provided 
as well to achieve the following products: 

 yearly updated advocacy and campaign strategies (including a power analysis of 
the key actors (local and national) in each country, including policy makers, tax 
collection authorities,(supreme) audit institutions, academia and media)  

 yearly updated policy papers based on the research reports and changes in 
political context 

 annual/biannual gender sensitive research reports (both analysing the overall tax 
policies and practices and focusing in on country-specific issues) 

- Co-creating a common research framework, facilitating comparisons between countries 
and over time (but remaining flexible enough to be used in different contexts) and the 
development of a Fair Tax Index. 
- Support the development of a common approach on gender in research, training, 
campaigns and policy advocacy. 
- Support the development of a common approach to country level trainings, common 
Needs Assessment framework, and revision of the current training materials; 
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- Global, continental and regional level policy advocacy and alliance building, linking local 
to global. 
- Communication, through new and mass media e.g. webpage, twitter, youtube links etc. 
- Joint Fundraising and Project Management 
- Strategy meetings (face to face for mentorship program, strategise and take decisions 
regarding common research framework, gender approach, global level policy advocacy, 
communication, fundraising etc). 
- Planning Monitoring Evaluation Accountability and Learning (PMEAL) support: Support 
in planning via inception workshops, monitoring & evaluation via monitoring framework, 
learning via the website, skype and regular CRAFT Strategy Meetings. 
 

4.2 GOVERNANCE 

4.2.1 GOVERNANCE STRUCTURE 
The Governance structure of CRAFT will be adapted in 2015 to take into account the 
expansion of countries involved and the new reality of Oxfam Novib’s decentralisation 
process and the presence of Oxfam Country Offices as actors in change.  
The following general principles will be used as point of departure for further development 
of the Governance structure. 
 

ROLES WHO RESPONSIBILITY 

THE CONSORTIUM 

PARTNERS: 

CRAFT partner organisations that 
signed the CRAFT Implementation 
MoU (TJNA, ON, CISLAC, 
SEATINI, Forum Civil, ECESR, 
PCQVP, SUPRO) 

Direct involvement in the management and 
implementation of the CRAFT project 

LEAD CONSORTIUM 

PARTNER: 
The Lead Consortium partner is 
Oxfam Novib (ON)  

Responsible for overall management of the 
project and is the consortium member who will 
sign contracts with external donors for funding of 
the CRAFT project. In this capacity, the Lead 
Consortium partner is responsible for all 
communication with donors and for proper 
management and distribution of funds. 

PROJECT LEADER: The project leader is appointed by 
ON to manage the CRAFT project. 

Day to day management of the project at global 
level 

COORDINATION 

TEAM: 
The coordination team consists of 
the Oxfam Novib project leader and 
the Tax Justice Network-Africa 
coordinator. 

The project team will be led by a small 
coordination team which consists of the ON 
project leader and the TJN-A coordinator. The 
coordination team will be responsible for the 
implementation of regional/continental/global 
coordination activities.  

PROJECT 

MANAGEMENT UNIT 

Composition:         Project Leader 
or Project Manager, FO, TA, 
PMEAL 

The Project Management Unit is the core 
managerial unit, responsible for key day-to-day 
decision making and overview. Project 
leadership, contract management, coordination, 
planning, monitoring, reporting communication, 
financial management and administration. 
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COUNTRY LEAD 

ORGANISATIONS: 

 

Country based CRAFT partners Responsible at country level for the 
implementation of the CRAFT project in their 
respective countries. 

COUNTRY 

COORDINATORS: 

 

Each Country Lead Organisation 
will appoint one person 

Responsible for the implementation of the 
CRAFT project. 

OXFAM COUNTRY 

OFFICE 

Oxfam Country Offices in CRAFT 
Countries 

Ensure contract management and quality 
reporting at the country level and responsible for 
implementation of local Oxfam CRAFT activities 
such as policy advocacy and alliance building. 

PROJECT TEAM: 

 

The project team consists of all 
Country Coordinators of all Country 
Lead Organisations and the 
representatives of all other 
consortium members involved in 
project implementation of the 
CRAFT project. 

The project team will work jointly on 
implementing and fundraising activities. The 
project team consist of all people involved in the 
coordination and implementation of the project.  

STEERING 

COMMITTEE: 

 

The Steering Committee consists of 
one Oxfam Novib manager and of 
the TJN-A Chair of the TJN-A 
Steering Committee (someone 
other than the TJN-A coordinator) 
plus one representative of a 
Country Lead Organization (on 
rotational basis). 

To provide content guidance, direction and 
leadership to the project, as well as making 
strategic level decisions 

 

 

 

 
4.2.2 HOW THE DIFFERENT ENTITIES IN THE CONSORTIUM WORK 
TOGETHER 
The Oxfam Novib project leader will oversee the entire project and reports to the Steering 
Committee. Both TJN-A and Oxfam Novib and one representative of a country lead 
organisation will be represented in the Steering Committee. The TJN-A staff involved in 
the implementation will have direct connections with the project coordinators of the 
country lead organisations, and review quarterly with Oxfam Novib project progress.  
 
The project at country level is implemented by lead organisations in which a project 
coordinator is established. The coordinator is responsible for project implementation at 
country level and setting up a tax justice coalition, alliance or network in his/her country. 
The project coordinator is supported for learning and periodic reviews. The project 
coordinators report to coordinating team. Oxfam Novib is responsible for compiling the 
consolidated reports and sending them to the Steering Committee.  
 
For the implementation of the project the responsible country office of Oxfam signs a 
separate agreement for each country lead organisation outlining the roles and 
responsibilities, activities and reporting requirements. Oxfam Novib will sign a contract 
with TJN-A. Oxfam Novib and TJN-A project staff will have a role in MEL which is further 
specified in the contracts to be issued. The Oxfam Novib programme officers have direct 
connections with the country lead partners to monitor prograss and keep an eye on 
emerging opportunities, problems and lessons learnt. They will report on progress and 
problems to the Oxfam Novib project leader. As described in paragraph 4.1 TJN-A and 
Oxfam Novib staff will also be involved in the implementation of the project.  
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The consortium is based on equal partnerships. The division of responsibilities is as 
follows: Oxfam Novib has overall project management responsibility. TJN-A has the 
responsibility to coordinate implementation at the continental level as one of the project 
initiators, the preferred partner with a strong technical expertise and responsibility. The 
country lead organisations are responsible for coordination and implementation of the 
project at the country level. 
 

4.3 MEL FRAMEWORK 

A detailed Monitoring, Evaluation and Learning (MEL) plan will be developed during the 
inception phase of the project which will detail a timetable for data collection, aggregation, 
analysis and learning activities, including roles and responsibilities of all project partners 
and the involvement of primary change agents, including culturally-appropriate 
mechanisms for their feedback, complaints and information about the project. The MEL 
plan aims to be thorough yet concise – avoiding data burden whilst ensuring usefulness 
of information collected by clearly defining data needs and the actions that will follow 
based on the results of the information collected. 
 
A combination of field visits, face to face partner meetings and distance follow up (via e-
mail, phone calls and teleconferences) will be used to help to triangulate project 
information. Project visits and partner meetings will aim to examine progress as well as 
risk management; they will be documented to facilitate follow up and capture key 
information and lessons learned and to inform program monitoring and evaluation 
activities. 
 
The development of the MEL strategy will be supported centrally by Oxfam Novib and 
TJN-A and will focus both on the country level implementation and on the global level 
implementation. The MEL strategy will include the following aspects summarized below: 
 
 Objectives of the MEL and Social Accountability strategy/plan defined and agreed 

between program affiliates and partners (as appropriate).  
 SMART Indicators and benchmarks: short, medium and long term outcomes are 

defined and agreed, consistent with the overall program objectives and outcomes. 
Key questions to assess evolution of assumptions (to continuously test the 
program´s theory of change).  

 Key questions to reassess the relevance of  identified risks (and to periodically 
update the risk mitigating measures)  

 Key questions to assess implementation of gender mainstreaming strategies  
 A chronogram/timetable including the following:  

 Data collection and data-aggregation activities  
 Analysis and learning activities which include reflections based on 

abovementioned key questions  
 A learning agenda for the program and the key activities to be carried out.  
 An assessment of MEL and Social Accountability capacities and action plan. 
 An overview of roles and responsibilities of all partners and Oxfam Novib 

engaged in program reviews and other learning and social accountability 
activities. This will include a plan of how partners and primary change 
agents/target communities will participate in the data collection process and in 
reflection and analysis spaces.  
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5 RISK 
MANAGEMENT 
A number of risks can be identified, of which the risks that come with the fight against 
large vested interests are major. The risks and ways to manage them are described 
below: 

 A key risk involved with this strategy is the limited space CSOs have to 
manoeuvre politically and influence tax reforms and get access to financial 
information. The role of civil society as a critical watchdog is not always 
recognized or accepted. Civil society is sometimes seen as being allied with 
political parties of the opposition and therefore accused of operating outside of 
CSOs social development or humanitarian mandate. The political barriers to 
progress are significant, not least because the issues at the core of our analysis 
are complex and scarcely recognized by anyone apart from technical specialists. 
The vast majority of these technical specialists earn their livelihoods in ways that 
exploit and benefit from the existing situation and have every incentive to block 
progressive reform and downplay the problems. This is the most important risk – 
it is likely to occur and has a serious impact on the achievement of the program’s 
goals. It is managed by developing partnerships with strategic allies linked to the 
potential sources of data and information. In addition the partners will engage 
with national, provincial and district government and sustain dialogue between 
state and non-state actors to reach an understanding of common interests and 
build trust. The country partner institutions and networks are credible and have 
already built strong public profiles, partnerships and levels of institutional trust. 
They constantly engage with government officials and politicians and build 
constructive partnerships with room for criticism, and occasionally make use of 
eminent persons respected by politicians. By developing an understanding of the 
revenue process in-country, the partners gain professional appreciation as 
subject-matter specialists. They can also use very convincing arguments, like 
economic growth and efficiency and more revenues, to which a lot of politicians 
and policy makers can not oppose in any way. Finally, the consortium includes a 
large number of organisations, which are highly experienced in lobby and 
advocacy. If necessary other established relationships will be used to engage 
policy makers, both at the national and the regional level. Oxfam Novib in The 
Hague hosts the Oxfam knowledge hub on governance and civil society space 
and can draw on the knowledge and expertise of knowledge hub colleagues to 
help mitigate this risk. 

 
 The corporate sector may not be willing to cooperate and/or may be explicitly 

hostile towards the program (varying from not wanting to listen to extending 
threats to CSOs). This is a major risk and is well documented. The provision of 
security and protection is one of the state’s core tasks. In case necessary law 
enforcement can be obtained through legal recourse. Assistance through foreign 
diplomatic missions may help as well as investing in contacts with international 
human rights organisations.  Where needed, we will formulate an explicit security 
strategy as well. 
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 Limited information on tax revenue may be available as governments may be 
unwilling or unable to provide relevant data and information. This is also a real 
risk, but it can actually be overcome. The leading country partners have collected 
tax data for the preparation of this program, and found that within the government 
there are a lot of different entries that can be tapped into and relationships that 
can be built. Methodologies which have been used to develop the Open Budget 
Index (OBI) and the Financial Secrecy Index will be applied in attempts to 
disclose key information. Finally, it is crucial to invest strongly in building 
relationships with governments to get access to information and engage with the 
state on tax policy. 

 
 There may be delays in project implementation as a consequence of political and 

economic instability, armed conflicts or other problems in participating countries. 
This can occur but the impact will be medium. Also, an important segment of 
activities is organized from a regional basis, which makes the projects less 
sensitive. 

 
 Finally, the complexity of the subject of fair taxation and vested interests make it 

a difficult issue to work on. There is a growing international consensus that 
taxation should get the attention it deserves, both for the economic and political 
contributions it makes to sustainable development. The consortium partners will 
devote the necessary time in developing the right strategy to deal with the major 
risk of vested interests.  

 
All in all we are confident that, when they are periodically assessed and managed 
properly, these risks are under control. 
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